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(57) ABSTRACT 

Methods for of providing computer systems bundled with 
access to restricted-acceSS databases. In one embodiment, a 
method includes providing a computer System with an 
authorized access identifier that allows access to a restricted 
acceSS database via a computer communication network; 
and providing the computer System to a user. The user is not 
required to pay use fees, or Seek out a Suitable information 
Supplier, thereby improving user Satisfaction and productiv 
ity. In an alternate embodiment, a method includes providing 
an access Software program for accessing the restricted 
acceSS database. In another embodiment, a method includes 
generating the restricted-access database. Alternately, the 
generating of the restricted-acceSS database may include 
Storing educational information on a Storage device, or 
transmitting an approximately real-time audio-visual signal. 
In another embodiment, a method includes updating the 
restricted-access database. In yet another embodiment, a 
method includes receiving an access identifier Signal via the 
communication network, and comparing the access identi 
fier Signal with the authorized access identifier. In another 
embodiment, a method includes receiving a Selection Signal 
from the user indicative of a desired information, and 
transmitting the desired information to the user. In a further 
embodiment, a method includes obtaining access rights to a 
restricted-access database from an educational information 
Supplier; and providing a computer System with an access 
identifier that allows a user to access the restricted-access 
database via a communication network. 
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METHODS OF PROVIDING COMPUTER 
SYSTEMS WITH BUNDLED ACCESS TO 
RESTRICTED-ACCESS DATABASES 

TECHNICAL FIELD 

0001. The present invention relates to methods of pro 
Viding computer Systems having bundled access to 
restricted-acceSS databases. 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

0002 Generally speaking, people who are properly 
trained are more Satisfied and more productive in their work. 
People from all fields-Science, business, engineering, edu 
cation, Social Services, etc.-Seek training to enhance their 
existing skills, or to develop new skills. In every field of 
industry, workforce training is usually a high priority. 
0.003 Computer users typically have a wide variety of 
computer Savvy. Many have technical backgrounds and are 
familiar with the basics of computer hardware and Software. 
Some are experts who are intimately familiar with one or 
more aspects of the computing Sciences Ever-increasing 
numbers of computer users, however, have little or no 
experience with, or understanding of, the computer Systems 
they use. At every level of experience, people who use 
computer Systems often desire training on how to better use 
their computer Systems and related computer products. 
0004 Traditionally, training occurs within the confines of 
a classroom in an educational or industrial institution, Such 
as a university lecture hall or a company training facility. In 
Such "brick and mortar facilities, Students gather at deskSto 
be taught by an instructor. Due to limited availability of 
instructors, and limited classroom Space, this method of 
training is conducted on a rigidly maintained Schedule, and 
class sizes are restricted to a limited number of Students. 
Typically, students (or their employers) are charged fees in 
accordance with the amount of training provided. 
0005 Efforts have been made to accommodate the grow 
ing numbers of people who desire training. For example, 
class sizes have been expanded by offering televised instruc 
tion wherein an instructor's lecture is broadcast for limited 
periods at Scheduled times over a limited broadcast area. 
Alternately, lectures are recorded on audio-visual media and 
are Stored at a facility, Such as a public or private library, for 
access by Students during Scheduled operating hours. The 
audio-visual media may also be Sold, allowing the consumer 
to access a limited amount of educational information at any 
time. 

0006 More recently, with the increasing availability and 
popularity of a global computer communication network 
(commonly referred to as the “Internet” or the “World Wide 
Web”), other methods of training, particularly computer 
Science training, have evolved. For example, a number of 
Suppliers of computer products have developed webpages 
that provide unrestricted-access to information directed to 
informing consumers about each Supplier's particular com 
puter-related products. Product-specific webpages include 
those provided by Micron Technology, Inc. indexed at 
www.micron.com, or by Microsoft Corporation indexed at 
www.microsoft.com. or by Intel Corporation at www.intel 
.com, or by Compaq Computer Corporation at www.com 
paq.com/smb./. 
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0007 Another prior art method of providing computer 
Science educational information via the global computer 
communication network is depicted in FIG. 1. In this 
embodiment, a method 10 includes a consumer 11 paying 
computer System purchase or rental fees 12 to a computer 
System Supplier 14 which, in return, provides a computer 
system 16, 20 to the consumer 11. The consumer 11 then 
pays a use fee 22 to an educational information Supplier 24 
to access a restricted-acceSS database of educational infor 
mation 18. The amount of use fee paid by the consumer is 
typically proportional to either the amount of educational 
information accessed, or the period of time the database is 
accessed, by the consumer. In exchange for the use fee, the 
educational information Supplier 24 provides a password 
(and access Software if necessary) 26 to the consumer 11. 
The consumer 11 transmits the password and accesses the 
restricted-access educational information database using the 
computer System 20 via the global computer communication 
network (i.e. “online” access). 
0008 Typically, the educational information supplier 24 
stores educational information 28 in the database 18 for 
acceSS by authorized consumers at a later time. Alternately, 
the educational information Supplier 24 may provide the 
educational information 26 in a “real-time” fashion, Such as 
by approximately instantaneous audio-Visual transmissions 
Similar to a television broadcast. Such real-time transmis 
Sions may be routed through the educational information 
database 18, and may be interactive between the consumer 
10 and an instructor. The educational information Supplier 
24 also provides authorized password information 30 to the 
educational information database 18 to permit or deny 
access to the database appropriately. 

0009. Using the computer system 20, the consumer 11 
transmits their authorized password 32 over a communica 
tion link (e.g. the global computer communication network) 
to gain online access to the restricted-acceSS educational 
information database 18. The consumer 11 then chooses 
which educational information they wish to receive, and 
transmits Selection information 34 to the restricted-acceSS 
educational information database 18. The database then 
transmits the selected educational information 36 to the 
consumer's computer system 20. The foregoing method 10 
(or variations thereof) is used, for example, by educational 
information Supplier Ziff-Davis, Inc. as described in part at 
www.Ziffdavis.com/education index.htm. 
0010. The prior art methods have several disadvantages. 
For example, in addition to the purchase fees paid by the 
consumer for the computing System 20, the consumer must 
also pay the use fee for access to the restricted-access 
educational information database 18, leading to consumer 
dissatisfaction. Typically, the pay structure of the prior art 
training methods requires that the user/trainee pay fees in 
direct proportion to the amount of training received, which 
deters may users from pursuing training despite its avail 
ability. 

0011 Although a limited amount of information is avail 
able on an non-fee basis via the webpages of computer 
product Suppliers, the content of these Sources is character 
istically oriented toward marketing, advertising, and basic 
trouble-shooting of the Supplier's computer products. These 
Sources generally do not provide comprehensive educational 
information, nor do they provide interactive “real-time” 
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training presently available on a restricted-access, pay-per 
View basis. The adage “you get what you pay for Strongly 
applies to the prior art methods. 
0012 Furthermore, existing methods necessitate that, 
after purchasing a computer System, the consumer who 
desires on-line training must seek out an educational infor 
mation provider. Because consumers are typically unin 
formed of the quality and availability of educational infor 
mation Suppliers, consumer frustration and dissatisfaction is 
increased. Also, the educational information provided by the 
educational information Supplier may not be compatible 
with the user's computer System, resulting in additional loSS 
of productivity, expense, and frustration for the user. 

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 

0013 The present invention is directed toward methods 
of providing computer Systems with bundled access to 
restricted-acceSS databases. In one embodiment, a method in 
accordance with the invention includes providing a com 
puter System with an authorized access identifier that allows 
access to a restricted-access educational information data 
base via a computer communication network, and providing 
the computer System to a user. The user is not required to pay 
use fees, or Seek out a Suitable educational information 
Supplier. In this way, the user is immediately and conve 
niently included into a community of Students and instruc 
tors in an online university environment, enhancing the 
user's knowledge, productivity, and Satisfaction. 

0.014. In an alternate embodiment, a method includes 
providing an access Software program for accessing the 
restricted-acceSS database via the communication network. 
The access Software program resides on the user's computer 
System and communicates with a database Software program 
that resides on the restricted-acceSS database. 

0.015. In another embodiment, a method includes gener 
ating the restricted-access database. Alternately, the gener 
ating of the restricted-acceSS database may include Storing 
educational information on a storage device, or transmitting 
an approximately real-time audio-visual Signal. In another 
embodiment, a method includes updating the restricted 
access database. 

0016. In yet another embodiment, a method includes 
receiving an access identifier Signal via the communication 
network, and comparing the access identifier Signal with the 
authorized access identifier. These “access control” Steps 
may be performed by the restricted-access database, or 
independently therefrom. In another embodiment, a method 
includes receiving a Selection signal from the user indicative 
of a desired information, and transmitting the desired infor 
mation to the user. Similarly, these “information manage 
ment’ Steps may be performed by the restricted-acceSS 
database, or independently therefrom. 

0.017. In still another embodiment, a method includes 
providing a computer System with an authorized acceSS 
identifier, providing rights to access a restricted-acceSS 
database of information accessible via a communication 
network using the authorized access identifier; receiving an 
identifier input signal via the communication network, com 
paring the identifier input Signal with the authorized acceSS 
identifier; allowing access to the restricted-access database 
when the identifier input signal matches the authorized 

May 8, 2003 

access identifier; receiving a Selection signal indicating a 
desired data; and transmitting the desired data via the 
communication network. 

0018. In a further embodiment, a method includes obtain 
ing access rights to a restricted-access educational informa 
tion database from an educational information Supplier; and 
providing a computer System with an access identifier that 
allows a user to access the restricted-access educational 
information database via a communication network. In 
another embodiment, a method includes informing the edu 
cational information Supplier of the authorized access iden 
tifier. In yet another embodiment, a method includes pro 
Viding a consideration to the educational information 
Supplier for the access rights. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

0019 FIG. 1 is a schematic representation of a prior art 
method of providing a computer System and Separately 
providing access to a restricted-acceSS educational informa 
tion database. 

0020 FIG. 2 is a schematic representation of an embodi 
ment of a method of providing a computer System with 
bundled access to a restricted-access educational informa 
tion database in accordance with the present invention. 
0021 FIG. 3 is a flowchart representation of the method 
of FIG. 2. 

0022 FIG. 4 is a schematic representation of an embodi 
ment of an architecture of the computer system of FIG. 2. 
0023 FIG. 5 is a flowchart representation of an embodi 
ment of an acceSS Software routine of the acceSS Software of 
FIG. 4. 

0024 FIG. 6 is a flowchart representation of an embodi 
ment of a restricted-acceSS database Software routine of 
FG, 2. 

0025 FIG. 7 is a schematic representation of an embodi 
ment of a database structure of the restricted-access educa 
tional information database of FIG. 2. 

0026 FIG. 8 is a schematic representation of an alternate 
embodiment of a method of providing a computer System 
with bundled access to a restricted-access educational infor 
mation database. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF THE 
INVENTION 

0027. The following description is generally directed 
toward methods of providing computer Systems with 
bundled access to restricted-access databases. Many specific 
details of certain embodiments of the invention are set forth 
in the following description and in FIGS. 2-8 to provide a 
thorough understanding of Such embodiments. One skilled 
in the art, however, will understand that the present inven 
tion may have additional embodiments, or that the present 
invention may be practiced without Several of the details 
described in the following description. 
0028 FIG. 2 is a schematic representation of an embodi 
ment of a method 100 of providing a computer system with 
bundled access to a restricted-access educational informa 
tion database in accordance with the present invention. FIG. 
3 is a flowchart representation of the method 100 of FIG. 2. 
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In this embodiment, the method 100 includes a computer 
System Supplier obtaining access rights 140 to a restricted 
access educational information database from an educa 
tional information Supplier. The access rights may be 
obtained in a variety of ways, including, for example, by 
eXchanging a payment or other consideration for the acceSS 
rights. 
0029. A user 111 then pays a purchase or rental fee 12 to 
the computer System Supplier 114. In return, the computer 
System Supplier provides a computer System 120 having an 
access identifier that allows the user to access the restricted 
access database of educational information 116. The com 
puter System Supplier 114 then notifies the educational 
information Supplier of the access identifier 142 that has 
been provided to the user 111 along with the computer 
system 120. The educational information supplier 24 adds 
the access identifier to a list of authorized access identifiers 
130, thereby allowing the user 111 to access the restricted 
access educational information database 118. 

0.030. In an alternate embodiment, the educational infor 
mation Supplier 24 could provide one or more access iden 
tifiers to the computer system supplier 114 that have been 
pre-authorized to access the restricted-acceSS database 118. 
For example, the educational information Supplier 24 could 
add a quantity of access identifiers to the list of authorized 
access identifiers 130, and then Sell the quantity of acceSS 
identifiers to the computer System Supplier 114 for a pur 
chase fee. The computer System Supplier 114 could then 
provide the computer System with one of the authorized 
access identifiers to the user 111, and the user 111 would 
have the desired access to the restricted-access educational 
information database 118. 

0031. As shown in FIG. 3A, the educational information 
Supplier initially creates the restricted-access educational 
information database 118 prior to the user 111 purchasing 
the computer System. The educational information Supplier 
24 then periodically updates the restricted-access educa 
tional information database 28. In alternate embodiments, 
the restricted-access database may be updated by other 
entities, Such as, for example, by the computer System 
Supplier 114. The updating of the restricted-access database 
may be accomplished, for example, in “real-time” fashion, 
Such as by approximately instantaneous audio-visual trans 
missions, preferably for interactive learning by the user. 
Alternately, the restricted-acceSS database need not be 
updated at all. 
0032. In operation, the user requests access to the 
restricted-acceSS database 118 by using the computer System 
120 to transmit the access identifier 132 to the restricted 
access educational information database 18 over a commu 
nication network. The communication network may be any 
type of communication network Suitable for Sending and 
receiving digitized signals, Such a telephone line, an RF or 
microwave link, or the Internet. The restricted access data 
base 118 receives the access identifier and compares it with 
a list of authorized access identifiers 117 (see FIG. 3B). If 
the user's access identifier is not authorized, the restricted 
access database 118 notifies the user that the access identifier 
is not authorized and request re-transmission of the acceSS 
identifier, or simply terminates the connection 119. 
0033. If the user's access identifier is authorized, the 
restricted-acceSS database 118 transmits a menu of available 
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educational information to the user. The user 111 then 
chooses which educational information they wish to receive, 
and transmits a Selection signal 34 to the restricted-access 
database 118. The restricted-access database 118 transmits 
the selected educational information 36 to the user's com 
puter system 120. The restricted-access database 118 then 
inquires whether the user is finished training 37, and if not, 
the menu of available educational information is retransmit 
ted to the user's computer System 33, and the remaining 
Steps of the method are repeated. If the user is finished 
training, the Session is terminated 38. 
0034. Although the foregoing embodiment specifies that 
the Steps of receiving the access identifier from the user 132 
and comparing the user's access identifier with the list of 
authorized access identifiers 117 are performed by the 
restricted-access database, these Steps could easily be per 
formed independently from the restricted-access database. 
For example, these “access control” Steps could be per 
formed by the educational information Supplier 24, or by the 
computer system supplier 114. Similarly, the “information 
management’ Steps of transmitting the menu of available 
educational information to the user 33, receiving the user's 
Selection Signal 34, and transmitting the Selected educational 
information to the user 36 could also be performed inde 
pendently from the restricted-acceSS database. For example, 
these information management Steps could be performed by 
the educational information Supplier 24 who simply 
retrieves the Selected educational information from the 
restricted-access database 118 in response to the user's 
Selection Signal. 
0035. The methods described above advantageously pro 
vide the computer system 120 having bundled access to the 
restricted-access educational information database 118, 
allowing the user immediate, automatic access to a free, 
comprehensive, ongoing university or training curriculum 
contained in the restricted-access database. The user is not 
required to Seek out a Suitable educational information 
provider, or pay use fees for the training received. Because 
training is quickly and efficiently provided, the user may 
easily acquire the desired training, thereby increasing the 
user's productivity and Satisfaction. 

0036) Another advantage of the foregoing methods is that 
they provide users with training convenience. Having access 
to on-line training bundled with the user's computer System 
provides enhanced convenience through randomly acces 
Sible information, flexible class times, and Self-paced tuto 
rials. This “virtual classroom” environment enables the user 
to train wherever the user's computer system with bundled 
acceSS is located, including from a Stationary personal 
computer or portable notebook computer. Due to the com 
puter System's bundled access to the restricted-acceSS data 
base, the methods permit the user to login at any time using 
the computer System, to read assignments, post questions, 
and exchange ideas with instructors or fellow Students. In 
this way, the user is immediately and conveniently included 
into a community of Students and instructors in an online 
university environment, enhancing the user's knowledge 
and Satisfaction. 

0037 FIG. 4 is a schematic representation of an archi 
tecture of an embodiment of the computer system 120 of 
FIG. 2. In this embodiment, the computer system 120 
includes a display device 150 and a keyboard 152 opera 
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tively coupled to a computing platform 154. The computing 
System 120 may also include an audio-visual input device 
156 operatively coupled to the computing platform 154, 
preferably for inputting audio-visual Signals from the user 
111 for interactive learning operations. The computing plat 
form 154 shown in FIG. 4 includes a CPU (i.e. Central 
Processing Unit) 158 operatively coupled to a ROM (i.e. 
Read-Only Memory) device 160, and also operatively 
coupled to a RAM (i.e. Random-Access Memory) device 
162. Finally, the computing platform 154 includes a mass 
Storage device 163, Such as a disk drive, containing Software 
and an access Software program 164, and an access identifier 
166. Alternatively, the access Software program 164 and the 
access identifier 166 may be stored in the ROM 160. 

0.038. One may note that some of the elements of the 
embodiment of the computing system 120 shown in FIG. 4 
may be eliminated or combined. For example, the audio 
visual input device 156 may be eliminated, particularly if the 
user 111 does not desire interactive learning capability. 
Alternately, the keyboard 152 may be eliminated if the user 
111 chooses to input all information using the audio-visual 
input device 156. The display device 150 and keyboard 152 
may be eliminated if, for example, the user 111 chooses to 
use compatible components from another System or com 
puter System Supplier. Also, the configuration of the com 
puter platform 154 may be altered in a wide variety of ways, 
Such as, for example, by elimination of the acceSS Software 
164. 

0039. It is also apparent that the access identifier 166 may 
be provided in the computing system 120 in different ways. 
For example, the access identifier 166 may include an 
alpha-numeric character String (i.e. a password) pre-in 
stalled within the ROM 160 of the computing platform 154 
as depicted in FIG. 4. Alternately, the access identifier 166 
may simply be provided to the user 111 on a printed card for 
input by the user 111 when prompted by the restricted-acceSS 
database 118. Furthermore, the access identifier 166 may be 
hardware specific, such as a serial number of the CPU 158 
(e.g. the Serial number on an Intel Pentium III processor), 
thereby allowing the user to access the restricted-acceSS 
database 118 only from the computing platform 154 pur 
chased from the computer System Supplier 120. 

0040 FIG. 5 is a flowchart representation of an embodi 
ment of an access Software routine 200 of the access 
Software 164 of FIG. 4. In general, the access Software 
routine 200 performs a number of processing Steps, each of 
which is well within the knowledge and understanding of 
perSons of ordinary skill in the art of writing computer 
programs. Furthermore, the access Software routine 200 
depicted on FIG. 5 represents one possible embodiment, and 
many different alternative routines are conceivable that can 
operate to perform the desired StepS and functions described 
below. 

0041. The access software routine 200 begins by trans 
mitting a connect Signal 202 to the restricted-access educa 
tional information database. The access Software routine 200 
then receives and displays a login inquiry 204 from the 
restricted-acceSS database. In response, the access Software 
routine 200 transmits the access identifier to the restricted 
access educational information database 206. The acceSS 
identifier may be input in a variety of ways, including, for 
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example, by being read from storage from the ROM of the 
computer system and transmitted automatically by the CPU, 
or by input by the user. 
0042. Access to the restricted-access database is either 
allowed or denied 208 based on a comparison between the 
access identifier and a list of authorized access identifiers. In 
this embodiment, the comparison is performed by a database 
Software routine operating on a remote computer where the 
restricted-access database is stored (described below). If 
access is not allowed, the access Software routine 200 either 
(1) repeats the steps of receiving and displaying the login 
inquiry 204, and transmitting the access identifier to the 
restricted-access database 206, or (2) the connection with the 
restricted-access database is simply terminated 210, Such as, 
for example, if the user has unsuccessfully attempted to 
access the database an excessive number of times 209 
(shown in FIG. 5A). 
0043. If access to the restricted-access database is 
allowed, the access Software routine 200 receives and dis 
plays a menu of available educational information 212 from 
the restricted-acceSS database. The access Software routine 
200 then transmits a selection signal 214 input by the user 
to the restricted-acceSS database representing the user's 
choice of the available educational information. In the 
embodiment shown in FIG. 5, the Software routine 200 then 
determines whether the user has Selected an interactive 
mode of learning 216. Alternately, this determination could 
be performed, for example, by the restricted-acceSS data 
base, and then communicated to the access Software routine 
200. 

0044) If the user's selection signal indicates that the user 
has not Selected the interactive learning mode, the acceSS 
Software routine 200 receives and displays the selected 
educational information 218. Then, the access Software 
routine 200 determines whether user training is complete 
220, Such as by receiving a prompt from the restricted 
acceSS database and monitoring the user's response thereto. 
If user training is complete, the operation of the access 
Software routine 200 is terminated 222. If not, the Software 
routine 200 returns to the Step of receiving and displaying 
the menu of available educational information 212 from the 
restricted-access database, as shown in FIG. 5. The access 
Software routine 200 is then repeated from that point until 
the user training is complete and operation of the routine is 
terminated 222. 

0045. If the user's selection signal represents the inter 
active learning mode, the access Software routine 200 
receives and displays the Selected educational information 
interactively 224 as shown in FIG. 5B. The access software 
routine 200 determines whether the user has any questions 
or comments 226, and if So, transmits a user's questions or 
comments signal 228 to the restricted-acceSS database. The 
Steps of interactively receiving and displaying educational 
information (i.e. a response to the user's question or com 
ment) 224, determining whether the user has any additional 
questions or comments 226, and if So, transmitting the 
additional questions or comments signal 228, are then 
repeated indefinitely until the user has no more questions or 
COmmentS. 

0046) The access software routine 200 then determines 
whether the interactive learning mode is complete 230, and 
if not, returns to the Step of interactively receiving and 
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displaying educational 224, and continues the routine from 
that point, as shown in FIG. 5. If the interactive mode of 
learning is complete 230, then the access Software routine 
200 proceeds to the step of determining whether the entire 
training Session is complete 220, and continues from that 
point in the manner Specified above. 
0047 FIG. 6 is a flowchart representation of an embodi 
ment of a restricted-access database Software routine 300 of 
FIG. 2. As with the access Software routine 200 described 
above, the database software routine 300 performs process 
ing Steps, each of which is well within the knowledge and 
understanding of perSons of ordinary skill in the art of 
Writing computer programs. Also, the database Software 
routine 300 depicted on FIG. 6 represents one possible 
embodiment, and many different alternative routines are 
conceivable that operate to perform the StepS and functions 
described below. 

0048. The database software routine 300 begins by 
receiving a connect Signal 302 from the user 111 requesting 
access to the restricted-acceSS database 118. The database 
Software routine 300 then transmits the login inquiry to the 
user 304. Next, the database Software routine 300 receives 
the access identifier transmitted by the user 306, and com 
pares the user's access identifier with a list of acceSS 
identifiers 307 authorized to access the restricted-access 
database 118. In the embodiment of the database Software 
routine 300 shown in FIG. 6, the authorized access list118b 
is generated and maintained by the educational information 
supplier 24. The authorized access list 118b may, however, 
be generated and maintained in numerous ways, including, 
for example, by the computer System Supplier 114, or by a 
third party, or by a combination thereof. 
0049 Based on the foregoing comparison 307, the data 
base Software routine 300 determines whether access to the 
restricted-access database is either allowed or denied 308. If 
access is not allowed, the database Software routine 300 
either (1) repeats the Steps of transmitting the login inquiry 
to the user 304, receiving the access identifier transmitted by 
the user 306, and comparing the user's access identifier with 
a list of access identifiers 307, or (2) the connection with the 
restricted-acceSS database is simply terminated 310, Such as, 
for example, if the user has unsuccessfully attempted to 
access the database an excessive number of times 309 
(shown in FIG. 6A). 
0050. If access to the restricted-access database is 
allowed, the database Software routine 300 transmits to the 
user a menu of educational information 312 available from 
the restricted-access database. The database Software routine 
300 then receives the selection signal from the user 314 
representing the user's choice of the available educational 
information. The database Software routine 300 then deter 
mines whether the user has Selected an interactive mode of 
learning 316. As described above, this determination could 
be performed by the user's access software routine 200 and 
then communicated to the database Software routine 300. 

0051. In the event that the user has not selected the 
interactive learning mode, the database software routine 300 
accesses the user-Selected educational information from the 
educational information database 118 and transmits this 
information to the user 318. In the embodiment shown in 
FIG. 6, the educational information database 118 is depicted 
as being generated and maintained by the educational infor 
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mation supplier 24. As with the authorized access list 118b 
(which may be a portion of the database 118) the educational 
information database 118 may be generated and maintained 
in a variety of ways. For example, the database might 
initially be generated by the educational information Sup 
plier 24, but then may be maintained and updated by the 
computer System Supplier 114, or by one or more third 
parties, or by any combination thereof. Furthermore, the 
educational information database 118 need not be a mere 
Static collection of information, but rather, may preferably 
be a dynamic assembly of the latest information in the field 
of computer Sciences, or any other field (art, Science, busi 
neSS, engineering, education, Social Services, etc.), and may 
include text and graphics information, and interactive and 
non-interactive audio-visual transmissions. 

0.052 As further shown in FIG. 6, the database software 
routine 300 next determines whether user training is com 
plete 320. This determination may be made in a variety of 
ways, including, for example, by Sending an inquiry to the 
user and monitoring a response thereto, or simply by receiv 
ing a quit Signal from the access Software routine 200. If user 
training is complete, the connection between the database 
Software routine 300 and the user's access Software routine 
200 is terminated 322. If user training is not complete, the 
database software routine 300 returns to the step of trans 
mitting the menu of available educational information to the 
user 312. As shown in FIG. 6, the database Software routine 
300 is then repeated from that point until user training is 
complete and connection is terminated 322. 

0053. In the event that the user has selected the interac 
tive learning mode, the database software routine 300 
accesses a user-Selected interactive Signal 323 and transmits 
the Signal to the user 324. Although the interactive signal 
323 is shown in FIG. 6 as being relayed through the 
educational information database 118, it is possible that the 
interactive Signal 323 may be accessed by the database 
Software routine 300 from a variety of sources, such as, for 
example, directly from the educational information Supplier 
24 or the computer System Supplier 114. 

0054. In the interactive mode of learning, the database 
Software routine 300 determines whether the user has any 
questions or comments 326, and if So, receives the user's 
questions or comments Signal 328, and relays the questions 
or comments signal to a Source of the interactive signal 323 
(i.e. an instructor) for a response. The database Software 
routine 300 then returns to the step of accessing the user 
Selected interactive Signal 323 and transmitting the Signal, 
which preferably includes a response (if any) to the user's 
question or comment, to the user324. The database Software 
routine 300 then determines whether the user has any 
additional questions or comments 326, and if So, transmits 
the additional questions or comments signal 328 to the 
Source of the interactive signal. As shown in FIG. 6, these 
StepS are repeated indefinitely until the user has no more 
questions or comments. 

0055. The database software routine 300 then determines 
whether the interactive learning mode is complete 330, and 
if not, returns to the Step of accessing and transmitting the 
user-Selected interactive signal 324, and continues the rou 
tine from that point. As shown in FIG. 6, if the interactive 
mode of learning is complete, then the database Software 
routine 300 returns to the step of determining whether the 
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entire training Session is complete 320, and continues from 
that point in the manner Specified above. 
0056 FIG. 7 is a schematic representation of an embodi 
ment of a database structure 400 of the restricted-access 
educational information database 118 of FIG. 2. The data 
base structure 400 shown on FIG. 7 represents one of many 
possible embodiments that operate to perform the desired 
data-Storage functions described below. In general, database 
Structures are a well-known technology and are within the 
knowledge and understanding of perSons of ordinary skill in 
the art. 

0057 The database structure 400 of the restricted-access 
database 118 includes a user data section 410 and an 
educational data section 420. The user data section 410 
includes the list of authorized access identifiers 118b that is 
used by the database software routine 300 to permit or deny 
access to the restricted-acceSS database 118. The user data 
Section 410 also includes a previous access history Section 
412 that Stores user-related metricS Such as prior acceSS 
dates, access periods, Sites accessed, or other desired data. 
These data may be used for numerous purposes, including, 
for example, to allow the user to resume a Self-paced 
tutorial. Alternately, the previous access history Section 412 
may be eliminated from the database structure 400, or the 
data may be Stored independently. For example, previous 
access data might be Stored on the user's computer System 
120 and communicated with the restricted-acceSS database 
118 as data files (i.e. so-called “cookies") via the commu 
nication network. 

0.058. The educational data section 420 contains one or 
more topic Sections 422 into which educational information 
is categorized. Each topic Section 422 has one or more site 
Sections 424 that contain Specific educational information 
relevant to each topic section 422. The site sections 424 
include one or more pages 426 of educational information. 
The pages 426 may comprise alpha-numeric character data 
or audio-visual data, and preferably include audio-visual 
data that are received and transmitted in approximately 
real-time to the user's display device. 
0059. In operation, the database software routine 300 
accesses the list of authorized access identifiers 118b to 
determine whether the user is authorized to access the 
educational data Section 420. A monitoring routine (not 
shown) may be used to check the user's previous access 
history 412 and to make relevant determinations, Such as, for 
example, whether the user has been interrupted and wishes 
to resume training at a previously-accessed Site Section 424. 
After the user has been allowed access to the restricted 
access database 118, the database Software routine 300 reads 
the topic sections 422 of the educational data section 420 
and, as shown in FIG. 6, transmits the menu of available 
educational information 312 to the user. Upon receipt of the 
user's Selection signal 314, the database Software routine 
300 accesses the user-selected site section 424 and transmits 
the pages 426 of educational information to the user. 
0060. The above-described methods of providing the 
computer System 120 having bundled access to the 
restricted-access educational information database 118 have 
Several advantages over the prior art. For example, the 
foregoing methods eliminate the need for the user to hap 
hazardly seek out and “test drive’ educational information 
providers that may or may not provide educational infor 
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mation compatible with the user's computer System. These 
actions are eliminated because appropriate arrangements can 
be made ahead of time between computer System Suppliers 
and educational information Suppliers to provide the com 
puter System with bundled access to educational information 
that is both relevant to, and compatible with, the user's 
computer System. The computer System having bundled 
access to the restricted-access database of educational infor 
mation (including computer training and any other type of 
educational information) thereby enables the user to have 
on-line access to training in an efficient, cost-effective 
manner. In turn, user Satisfaction is improved, and user 
productivity with the computer System is enhanced. 
0061 The user's access to on-line training is also 
improved because the additional use fees paid by the con 
Sumer to the educational information provider are elimi 
nated. In the method 100 of the invention, the user simply 
pays a purchase fee to the computer System Supplier, and 
access to the restricted-access educational information data 
base is granted. User efficiency, Satisfaction, and productiv 
ity are thereby improved. 

0062. In one embodiment of the method, the user is 
granted permanent, unlimited access to the database. In 
alternate embodiments, the user's free acceSS may be limited 
to a specified period of time (e.g. one year of free access), 
or to a specified amount of access time (e.g. one hundred 
hours of free access), or to a specified amount of educational 
data (e.g. access only to designated topics in the database 
structure). For such alternate embodiments, the bundled 
automatic free-of-charge access to the restricted-access data 
base is initially included within the purchase fee, and 
continued acceSS is provided on a flat-fee arrangement. 
0063. The above-described methods provide comprehen 
Sive, ongoing university or training curriculum, preferably 
designed to empower the user to better leverage technology 
into their lives and business pursuits, by providing a com 
puter System having bundled access to a restricted-acceSS 
educational information database. The user is not required to 
pay a separate use fees for the right to access this restricted 
access training information, and having the access rights 
bundled with the computer system improves efficiency of 
the training System for both the user and, in Some cases, the 
user's employer. 
0064 FIG. 8 is a schematic representation of an alternate 
embodiment of a method 500 of providing a computer 
System 120 with bundled access to a restricted-access edu 
cational information database 218. Generally Speaking, the 
steps of this method are similar to the above-described 
embodiment, except that the computer Supplier 114 pays a 
purchase fee 240 to the educational information Supplier 24, 
and in return, the educational information Supplier 24 pro 
vides the restricted-access educational information database 
218 to the computer system supplier 114. 
0065. After the computer system 120 is sold to the user 
111, the computer system supplier 114 updates the list of 
authorized access identifiers 230 contained in the restricted 
acceSS database 218. The computer System Supplier 114 also 
maintains and Supplements the restricted-acceSS database 
228 to keep it up-to-date and useful for the user 111. The 
operations of the access software routine 200 (FIG. 5), the 
database software routine 300 (FIG. 6), and the database 
structure 400 (FIG. 7) are virtually unchanged, except that 
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in FIG. 6, the computer system supplier 114 Supplements 
the authorized acceSS list and the restricted-acceSS database 
rather than the educational information Supplier 24. 
0066. The method 500 shown in FIG. 8 advantageously 
eliminates the continued involvement of the educational 
information Supplier 24. After the initial payment 240 is 
made, and the initial restricted-acceSS database 218 is pro 
vided 540 to the computer system supplier 114, the educa 
tional information Supplier 24 is not involved in maintaining 
the authorized access identifier list 118b or the restricted 
access database 118. Improved efficiency is achieved 
because the computer System Supplier 114 directly updates 
the authorized access identifier list as the computer Systems 
are Sold. 

0067. In another alternate embodiment, the educational 
information Supplier is completely eliminated from the 
proceSS by having the computer System Supplier 114 gener 
ate the original database rather than purchase it. This 
embodiment could result, for example, when the computer 
System Supplier 114 develops its own restricted-acceSS data 
base, or when the computer System Supplier 114 purchases 
(or merges with) the educational information Supplier 24 (or 
Vice versa) to create a single entity. The elimination of the 
educational information Supplier 24 is transparent to the user 
111. 

0068 Another advantage of the method 500 shown in 
FIG. 8 is that the computer system supplier 114 controls the 
educational content of the restricted-access database 118. 
This allows the computer system supplier 114 to tailor and 
optimize the content of the educational information to better 
match the Supplier's products and Systems, and to add the 
latest information to the restricted-access database 118 with 
out waiting for the educational information Supplier 24 to 
take action. 

0069. The embodiments described in the foregoing dis 
cussion are described in terms of providing computer Sys 
tems having bundled access to restricted-access databases of 
“educational information,” and preferably to “computer 
Sciences' educational information. The methods of the 
invention, however, should not be construed as being limited 
only to computer-related educational information, nor 
should the methods of the invention be construed as being 
limited only to databases of “educational information.” 
0070. Where the methods of the invention are used to 
provide access to restricted-access databases of educational 
information, the educational information may concern any 
imaginable field, including art, Science, business, engineer 
ing, education, Social Services, and computers. Furthermore, 
the methods of the invention may be utilized to provide 
access to any type of restricted-acceSS database of informa 
tion, including those that are not “educational,” Such as, for 
example, credit information, property records, tax records, 
legal System archives, government archives, etc. Although in 
Some Sense, any type of information could be considered to 
be educational, the methods of the invention should be 
recognized as being applicable to providing computer Sys 
tems having bundled access to restricted-access databases of 
any and all types of information. 
0071. The detailed descriptions of the above embodi 
ments are not exhaustive descriptions of all embodiments 
contemplated by the inventors to be within the scope of the 
invention. Indeed, perSons skilled in the art will recognize 
that certain elements of the above-described embodiments 
may variously be combined or eliminated to create further 
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embodiments, and Such further embodiments fall within the 
Scope and teachings of the invention. It will also be apparent 
to those of ordinary skill in the art that the above-described 
embodiments may be combined in whole or in part with 
prior art methods to create additional embodiments within 
the Scope and teachings of the invention. 
0072 Thus, although specific embodiments of, and 
examples for, the invention are described herein for illus 
trative purposes, various equivalent modifications are pos 
sible within the scope of the invention, as those skilled in the 
relevant art will recognize. The teachings provided herein of 
the invention can be applied to other methods of providing 
computer Systems having bundled access to restricted-ac 
ceSS databases, and not just to the methods described above 
and shown in the figures. In general, in the following claims, 
the terms used should not be construed to limit the invention 
to the Specific embodiments disclosed in the Specification 
and the claims, but should be construed to include all 
methods of providing computer Systems that operate under 
the claims to include bundled access to restricted-acceSS 
databases. Accordingly, the invention is not limited by the 
foregoing disclosure, but instead its Scope is to be deter 
mined by the following claims. 

1. A method of providing a computer user with access to 
a restricted-acceSS database, comprising: 

providing a computer System with an authorized access 
identifier that allows access to the restricted-acceSS 
database via a communication network, and 

providing the computer System to a user. 
2. The method of claim 1, further comprising providing an 

acceSS Software program for accessing the restricted-acceSS 
database via the communication network. 

3. The method of claim 1, further comprising obtaining 
the restricted-access database from an educational informa 
tion Supplier. 

4. The method of claim 1, further comprising generating 
the restricted-acceSS database. 

5. The method of claim 4 wherein generating the 
restricted-access database comprises Storing educational 
information on a storage device. 

6. The method of claim 4 wherein generating the 
restricted-access database comprises transmitting an 
approximately real-time audio-visual Signal. 

7. The method of claim 1, further comprising updating the 
restricted-access database. 

8. The method of claim 1, further comprising receiving an 
access identifier Signal via the communication network, and 
comparing the access identifier Signal with the authorized 
access identifier. 

9. The method of claim 1, further comprising receiving a 
Selection Signal from the user indicative of a desired infor 
mation, and transmitting the desired information to the user. 

10. A method of providing access to educational data in a 
restricted-access educational information database, compris 
Ing: 

providing a computer System with an authorized access 
identifier; 

providing rights to access a restricted-access database of 
educational information accessible via a communica 
tion network using the authorized access identifier; 
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receiving an identifier input signal via the communication 
network; 

comparing the identifier input Signal with the authorized 
access identifier; 

allowing access to the restricted-access educational infor 
mation database when the identifier input Signal 
matches the authorized access identifier; 

receiving a Selection signal indicating a desired educa 
tional data; and 

transmitting the desired educational data via the commu 
nication network. 

11. The method of claim 10, further comprising providing 
an access Software program for accessing the restricted 
access educational information database via the communi 
cation network. 

12. The method of claim 10, further comprising obtaining 
the restricted-access educational information database from 
an educational information Supplier. 

13. The method of claim 10, further comprising generat 
ing the restricted-access educational information database. 

14. The method of claim 10, further comprising updating 
the restricted-acceSS educational information database. 

15. The method of claim 10 wherein the educational 
information in the restricted-acceSS database is limited to 
information about the computer System. 
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16. The method of claim 10 wherein the educational 
information in the restricted-access database is limited to 
information about a particular Supplier's product. 

17. A method of providing a computer user with access to 
a restricted-acceSS database, comprising: 

obtaining access rights to the restricted-access database 
from an information Supplier; and 

providing the computer System with an access identifier 
that allows the user to access the restricted-access 
database via a communication network. 

18. The method of claim 17, further comprising informing 
the information Supplier of the authorized access identifier. 

19. The method of claim 17, further comprising providing 
a consideration to the information Supplier for the access 
rights. 

20. The method of claim 17, further comprising providing 
an access Software program for accessing the restricted 
acceSS database. 

21. The method of claim 17, further comprising Supple 
menting the restricted-acceSS database. 

22. The method of claim 21 wherein supplementing the 
restricted-access database comprises transmitting an 
approximately real-time audio-visual Signal. 


